








February 5, 2024

 

To Whom It May Concern, 

Gateway Community Service Board (CSB), dba, Gateway Behavioral Health Services, is a public 
agency created by state law.  See O.C.G.A. § 37-2-6(a).  It is a public corporation and instrumentality 
of the state, in the way that public authorities are established by Georgia law.  Gateway CSB is the 
community safety net provider of behavioral health and developmental disability services for an eight 
county area in the coastal region of Georgia.  It is one of 26 community service boards serving all of 
Georgia’s 159 counties. 
 
Gateway’s Chief Executive Officer is appointed by the Commissioner of the Georgia Department of 
Behavioral Health and Developmental Disabilities. 
 
Gateway CSB is specifically authorized by law to “administer grants, gifts, contracts, monies, and 
donations for purposes pertaining to the delivery of disability services.”  O.C.G.A § 37-2-6.1(b)(8).  It 
exists “for nonprofit and public purposes, exclusively for public benefit and its property is public 
property.” 
 
Gateway is not required to pay any state or local ad valorem, sale, use, or income taxes.  O.C.G.A. § 
37-2-6.1(d).  As a governmental entity it is not a licensed business. 
 
Please let me know if I may provide further information or explanation. 
 
 
Sincerely,  
 

 
 
David O. Crews 
Chief Financial Officer 
912-554-8464 Direct 



From: Chris Rouse
To: Jennifer Keyes
Cc: Neal Groover
Subject: RE: Exempt Propriety application
Date: Tuesday, February 20, 2024 3:59:05 PM

Jennifer,
 
Of course, O.C.G.A. §48–5–41 (Property exempt from taxation) exempts “all public property.”
 
The property owner here is a Community Service Board, created pursuant to O.C.G.A. §37–2–1 et
seq. O.C.G.A. §37–2–6 (Community service boards) declares in part that “[s]uch boards shall be
considered public agencies” and each is “a public corporation and an instrumentality of the state.” A
number of Georgia cases have looked at these boards in the context of sovereign immunity issues,
and declared them state agencies or otherwise part of the “state.” Similar rulings have been made in
connection with hospital authorities and public corporations.
 
In short, the Community Service Board is exempt from tax.
 
 
Hope this helps,
 
-Chris
______________________________________________________
Christopher L. Rouse
Rouse + Copeland LLC
 602 Montgomery Street
 Savannah, GA 31401
 (912) 807-5000
 (912) 335-3440 (fax)
chris.rouse@roco.pro
https://roco.pro

From: Jennifer Keyes <JKeyes@EffinghamCounty.org> 
Sent: Friday, February 16, 2024 8:13 AM
To: Chris Rouse <chris.rouse@roco.pro>
Cc: Neal Groover <NGroover@EffinghamCounty.org>
Subject: Exempt Propriety application
 
Chris,
 
We have a property owner that is requesting an exemption on a parcel that is used for
behavioral health services to the public. They are stating they are a governmental agency. I
have attached the letter they submitted. Our board is questioning their qualifications.  If you
could take a look at the letter submitted and let me know if this would be  sufficient



documentation to qualify for the requested exemption or do they need to submit the
application under another category.   
 
Thank you,
 
Jennifer Keyes
Senior Real Property  Appraiser IV
Effingham County Tax Assesors Office
901 North Pine Street Suite 106
Springfield GA 31329
912-754-2125
912-754-9506 (fax)
jkeyes@effinghamcounty.org
 


